"A King Investigating—Haapai Island." Improvement Era, March 1918, 454.

- Adams, John Q. "A Day on the Reef." *Improvement Era*, August 1922, 904–10.
- Adams, Thomas D. Journals, 1893-1896. CHL.
- "An Invitation from the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints: [Nuku'alofa Tonga Temple]." 1983. CHL.
- Anderson, Brent R. "A Gift of Tongues: Ermel J. Morton and the Translation of the Book of Mormon." Paper at Mormon Pacific Historical Society Conference, October 21, 2016.
- Ashton, Arden, Lorraine Morton Ashton, and Scott Ashton. *Pictures of Tonga*, 1936–1958. 2nd ed. Salt Lake City: self-published, 2005.
- Ashton, Lorraine Morton. Collection, 2006–2007. CHL.
- ———. *My Childhood in Tonga: In the Hollow of God's Hand.* 2013. Perry Special Collections.

- Aupiu, Savani Latai Toluta'u. "Mormon Missionaries in the Kingdom of Tonga, 1891–1897." Master's thesis, University of Utah, 2009.
- Baker, DeVere. *The Raft Lehi IV: 69 Days Adrift on the Pacific Ocean*. Long Beach, CA: Whitehorn, 1959.
- Banks, Douglas W., and Sandra C. Banks. I'll Go Where You Want Me to Go. N.p.: Create Space Independent Publishing Platform, 2013. CHL.
- Beattie, Thomas E. Journal, 1913–1916. BYU–Hawaii Archives.
- Blake, Joshua. "Princes Shall Also Worship." In 2018 BYU Religious Education Student Symposium, 1–18. Provo, UT: Religious Studies Center, Brigham Young University, 2018.
- Boone, David F. "The Worldwide Evacuation of Latter-day Saint Missionaries at the Beginning of World War II." Master's thesis, Brigham Young University, 1981.
- Britsch, R. Lanier. "Beginnings in Australia, New Zealand, Samoa, and Tonga." In Unto Every Nation: Gospel Light Reaches Every Land. Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 2003.
- -----. "The Church in the South Pacific." Ensign, February 1976, 20-27.
- ———. "The Expansion of Mormonism in the South Pacific." *Dialogue* 13, no. 1 (1980): 53–62.
- ———. "Mormon Intruders in Tonga: The Passport Act of 1922." In Mormons, Scripture, and the Ancient World: Studies in Honor of John L. Sorenson, edited by Davis Bitton, 121–48. Provo, UT: FARMS, 1998.
- Britsch, R. Lanier, and JoAnn M. Britsch. "Mormon Journal." *Ensign*, February 1976, 28–32.
- ———. "We Lived on 70 Cents a Month for the Temple." *Ensign*, February 1976, 30–31.
- Bruno, Frank, and Cherie Cox. "A Bibliography of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints in Tonga." 1989. BYU–Hawaii Archives.Butler, Alva J. Journals, 1891–1895. CHL.

- Butler, Melvin B. Melvin Butler Mission President Reminiscences, circa 2017. CHL.
- ———. "The Tongan Mission." Improvement Era, January 1929, 240–43.
- Campbell, Ian C. *Island Kingdom: Tonga, Ancient and Modern.* 3rd ed. Christchurch: Canterbury University Press, 2015.
- Cannon, Hugh J. David O. McKay around the World: An Apostolic Mission. Provo, UT: Spring Creek Book, 2005.
- Cannon, Hugh J., and Reid L. Neilson. To the Peripheries of Mormondom: The Apostolic Around-the-World Journey of David O. McKay, 1920–1921. Salt Lake City: University of Utah Press, 2011.
- "Centennial of LDS Arrival in Tonga Celebrated." *Ensign*, October 1991, 77–78.

"Chapters of Loving Service." Ensign, January 2000, 68-69.

- "The Church in Polynesia." Improvement Era, May 1966, 373–76.
- "Church Launches Worldwide Temple-Building Emphasis with Announcement of Seven New Temples." *Ensign*, May 1980, 102–3.
- Clement, Russell T., comp. *Mormons in the Pacific: A Bibliography*. Laie, HI: The Institute for Polynesian Studies, BYU–Hawaii, 1980.
- ———. "Polynesian Origins: More Word on the Mormon Perspective." Dialogue 13, no. 4 (1980): 88–98.
- Clissold, Edward L. "Assignment to Polynesia." *Improvement Era*, October 1958, 726–27, 760–64.
- Cluff, C. Sterling. Papers. CHL.
- Cole, William A., and Elwin W. Jensen. *Israel in the Pacific: A Genealogical Text for Polynesia.* Salt Lake City: Genealogical Society, 1961.
- Condie, Spencer J. Russell M. Nelson: Father, Surgeon, Apostle (Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 2008).
- Cook, Kasia Renae. "Germans in Tonga: A Look at Racial Integration and Relations in the Late-Nineteenth and Early-Twentieth Century." BA honors thesis, Brigham Young University, 2011.
- ———. "Sauerkraut and Salt Water: The German-Tongan Diaspora since 1932." PhD diss., University of Auckland, 2017.

Coombs, D'Monte. Conference Report, April 1957, 83-86.

Coombs, Mark Vernon. Autobiography, 1920-1954. CHL.

- -----. "Conference at Neiafu." Improvement Era, April 1929, 503-4.
- ———. Conference Report, April 1927, 146–50.
- -----. "Mark V. Coombs articles, 1921." CHL.
- ———. "Mark V. Coombs maps, circa 1921." CHL.
- -----. "A Partial History of the Tongan Mission." Circa 1964. CHL.
- ———. "A Thrilling Experience and a Testimony." *Improvement Era*, February 1922, 407–11.

Cottle, Joseph A. Tongan Mission Collection 1956-1983. CHL.

Court, Thomas S. Papers. CHL.

- Cowan, Richard O. "Temples in the Pacific: A Reflection of Twentieth-Century Mormon History." In Voyages of Faith: Explorations in Mormon Pacific History, edited by Grant Underwood, 129–45. Provo, UT: Brigham Young University, 2000.
- Cowley, Matthew. *Matthew Cowley Speaks*. Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 1954.
- Craig, Robert D. *Historical Dictionary of Polynesia*. 3rd ed. Lanham, MD: Scarecrow Press, 2011.
- Crawford, George L. Diary. 1936. BYU-Hawaii Archives.

-----. Papers. 1936-1939. CHL.

Cummings, David W. Mighty Missionary of the Pacific: The Building Program of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Its History, Scope, and Significance. Salt Lake City: Bookcraft, 1961.

Cutler, Newel J. Conference Report, April 1934, 146-50.

———. Record, 1913–1919; 1928–1932. CHL.

"Dacosta Clark family, Tonga, 1920." CHL.

Daly, Martin. Tonga: A New Bibliography. Honolulu: University of Hawaii Press, 2009.

Dalton, Lela. Autobiography. CHL.

- Dame, William H. "The Thirty-Three Saints of Tin Can Island." *Ensign*, June 1972, 22–27.
- "Dedication program, Liahona College, Tongan Mission of the Church." Tongatapu, Tonga: n.p., 1953. CHL.
- Dunn, Emile Craner. Conference Report, October 1946, 96-101.
- -----. Journal December 1935-August 1950. CHL.
- "Elders to the Tonga Islands." *Latter-day Saints' Millennial Star*, September 21, 1891, 603–4.
- Ewins, Roderick. "Tonga Bibliography." 2011. http://www.justpacific .com/pacific/papers/bibliographies/Tonga%20bib.pdf.
- Facer, William O. "Life History." 1906–1910. BYU–Hawaii Archives.
- Fairbanks, Myrna. Patrick and Lela Dalton Papers. 1999. CHL.
- Fiefia, Sione N. "Americans in Tonga." Unpublished paper, fall 1965. CHL.
- Fienga, Adele F. "Labor Missions in Tonga and Hawaii." In *Pioneers in the Pacific*, edited by Grant Underwood, 45–56. Provo, UT: Religious Studies Center, Brigham Young University, 2005.
- Foley, Michael. "BYU-Hawaii Contingent Helps Celebrate Tonga LDS Centennial." BYU-Hawaii Newsroom, August 23, 2007.
- Funaki, 'Inoke F. "Reflections on the Legacy of Faith of the Tongan Saints." In *Pioneers in the Pacific*, edited by Grant Underwood, 101–7. Provo, UT: Religious Studies Center, Brigham Young University, 2005.
- Fonua, Pesi. "Religious War in Tonga." *Islands Business*, October 1984, 45–46.
- Gaunt, LaRene Porter. "Tonga: A Land of Believing People." *Ensign*, September 2001, 42–47.
- Gerber, Tisina Wolfgramm, comp. *Iohani Wolfgramm: Man of Faith and Vision, 1911–1997.* 1998. CHL.
- Glick, Armand L. "Mission to Tonga: April 1957–November 1958." Salt Lake City: A Glick, 2007. Perry Special Collections.
- Glines, Aldin C. Journal. 1925. BYU-Hawaii Archives.

Going, Lionel. History. 1975. BYU-Hawaii Archives.

- Goodman, Michael A. "Church Growth in Tonga: Historical and Cultural Connections." In *Regional Studies in Latter-day Saint Church History in the Pacific Isles*, edited by Reid L. Neilson, Steven C. Harper, Craig K. Manscill, and Mary Jane Woodger, 37–54. Provo, UT: Religious Studies Center, Brigham Young University, 2008.
- Goodman, Robert M. Niue of Polynesia: Savage Island's First Latter-day Saint Missionaries. Powhatan, VA: Brookstone Publications, 2002.
- Gordon, Tamar. "Inventing Mormon Identity in Tonga." PhD diss., University of California, Berkeley, 1988.
- Grant, Carter E. "Tonga." Improvement Era, May 1966, 402-7.
- Groberg, John H. "Dedication of the Vaipoa, Niuatoputapu Chapel, 1969." CHL.
- ———. The Fire of Faith. Salt Lake City: Bookcraft, 1996.
- ———. In the Eye of the Storm. Salt Lake City: Bookcraft, 1993.
- -----. "John H. Groberg Mission President Papers, 1966-1969." CHL.
- ———. Journal. 1954–1976. CHL.
- ———. Pacific Islands Files 1970–1978. CHL.
- Harris, Duane Philip. "Missionaries in the Last Kingdom." Honors thesis, Harvard University, 1989.
- Heyerdahl, Thor. American Indians in the Pacific: The Theory behind the Kon-Tiki Expedition. London: Allen & Unwin, 1952.
- Howlett, Grant. "From Beginnings to an Open Door in the Gilbert Islands, 1976–1978." CHL.

Hunter, William P. Journal. BYU-Hawaii Archives.

Huntsman, Evon W. Conference Report, October 1949, 83-85.

———. Journals, 1912–15, 1946–48. CHL.

———. "My Story Lest I Forget." CHL. http://www.huntsman-gifford.com /history/evonw/evonw.htm.

Huntsman, Martha E. Gifford. Journal. 1946-1948. CHL.

Huntsman family histories. CHL.

"In Faraway Tonga." Improvement Era, January 1928, 250-51.

- Jacob, W. James. "A Beacon to the Isles of the Sea: How Education Brought Gospel Light to Kiribati." In *Pioneers in the Pacific*, edited by Grant Underwood, 45–56. Provo, UT: Religious Studies Center, Brigham Young University, 2005.
- Jenson, Andrew. *Autobiography of Andrew Jenson*. Salt Lake City: Deseret News Press, 1938.
- ———. Latter-day Saint Biographical Encyclopedia. Salt Lake City: Deseret News Press, 1936.
- ----, comp. "Samoan Mission Manuscript History." CHL.
- -----. "Tonga Nukualofa Mission Manuscript History." CHL.
- ———. [Tongan Mission]. In Encyclopedic History of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, 878–79. Salt Lake City: Deseret News Press, 1941.

Jensen, Charles. Journal. 1895-97. CHL.

Jensen, Christian. Journal. 1912-13. CHL

Jones, Albert Stephen. Diary. 1893-96. Perry Special Collections.

Journal History of the Church. "Tonga" references. CHL.

- Ka'ili, Tevita O. "Kāingalotu: Tonga Saints in the Diaspora." *Mormon Pacific Historical Society* 28, no. 1 (2007).
- ———. *Marking Indigeneity: The Tongan Art of Sociospatial Relations.* Tucson: University of Arizona Press, 2018.
- ———. "Ta e Fihi: Clear a Path for the Lord's Work." BYU–Hawaii devotional, April 5, 2007.

Kinghorn, James. Journal. Copy in possession of the authors.

Kinikini, Siope Lee, and Tangiteina Paletu'a Kinikini. Building the Nuku-'alofa Tonga Temple: Perspectives of a Temple President. Selfpublished, 2007.

- Kioa, Folau. "A Brief History of Saineha High School in CES Tonga, 1976–1990." Master's thesis, Brigham Young University, 1997.
- Kirch, Patrick. *The Lapita Peoples: Ancestors of the Oceanic World*. Oxford: Blackwell, 1997.

-----. "A Trail of Tattooed Pots." In A Shark Going Inland Is My Chief,

21–37. Berkeley: University of California Press, 2012.

- Kivalu, Kelikupa. "Guided through Stormy Water." *Ensign*, April 1980, 50–51.
- Kofoed, Alfred A. Mission Journals. Perry Special Collections.
- Langston, Charles J. Diary. December 1916-November 1918. CHL.

-----. Letters. 1917-18. CHL.

Larsen, Christian J. Mission journal. 1916-20. CHL.

- Latukefu, Sione. *Church and State in Tonga*. Canberra: Australian National University Press, 1974.
- Leavitt, Lawrence C., and Mary Ann D. Leavitt. Mission journals, 1922– 1925. CHL.
- Loveland, Jerry K. "Hagoth and the Polynesian Tradition." *BYU Studies* 17, no. 1 (1977): 59–73.
- Lung, Glenn Y. M. "Statistical Growth of the LDS Church in Samoa and Tonga." In *Proceedings, Third Annual Conference, Mormon History in the Pacific, April 10, 1982*, 20–26. Laie, HI: Mormon Pacific Historical Society, April 1982.
- ———. "Statistical Growth of the LDS Church in Samoa and Tonga." In Proceedings, Fifth Annual Conference, Mormon History in the Pacific, March 3, 1984, 38. Laie, HI: Mormon Pacific Historical Society, 1984.
- Mateaki, Sharon, "Nuku'alofa Temple scrapbook, 2012." CHL.
- McBride, Don Carlos. "Excerpts from the Missionary Journal of Don Carlos McBride." 1910–11. CHL.
- McKay, David O. *Pathways to Happiness*. Salt Lake City: Bookcraft, 1957, 335–37.

- McKay, Llewelyn R. *Home Memories of David O. McKay*. Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 1956, 76.
- Meacham, Bernell W., et al., comps. "Faith Was Their Legacy: Biographies of William Frank and Lavon Cragun Winn." 1994. BYU– Hawaii Archives.
- "Members of the First Presidency Meet with Tongan Royalty." *Ensign*, November 1996, 107.
- Merrill, Olonzo David. Journals. BYU-Hawaii Archives.
- "Messages from Missions—Tonga." Improvement Era, December 1909, 180–81.
- "Messages from Missions—Tonga." *Improvement Era*, December 1914, 170.
- Michener, James A. History of Tongatabu 1942–1945: Command History of the United States Naval Base at Tongatabu. n.p., 1945.
- Middlemiss, Clare. Cherished Experiences from the Writings of David O. McKay. Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 1970.
- "Missionaries Return from South Seas—War." *Improvement Era*, December 1940, 733.
- "Missionary Work on the Friendly Islands." *Latter-day Saints' Millennial Star*, February 26, 1894, 139–43.
- Moffat, Riley M. "LDS Church History Sites in the Kingdom of Tonga," *Mormon Historical Studies* 17, nos. 1–2 (2016): 217–41.
- Monson, Thomas S. *Conference Classics*. Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 1981, 39–48.
- ———. "The Miracle of the Friendly Islands." *Improvement Era*, December 1968, 82–84.

Moody, William A. Years in the Sheaf. Salt Lake City: Granite, 1959.

- ———. Journal 1897–1898, 1908–1909. CHL.
- ———. "Islands in the Blue Pacific," *Improvement Era*, December 1909, 129–31.

Mormon Pacific Historical Society, *Proceedings*. Laie, HI: Institute for Polynesian Studies, 1985.

Morrell, Jeanette McKay. *Highlights in the Life of President David O. McKay.* Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 1966, 181–82, 195.

Morton, Ermel J. Brief History of the Tongan Mission of the Church of Jesus

Christ of Latter-day Saints, Golden Jubilee. Suva: Fiji Times, 1968.

- ———. Journal. Perry Special Collections.
- ———. Papers. Perry Special Collections.
- -----. Tongan Mission History. Perry Special Collections.

Murdock, Franklin J. Files. CHL.

———. "President David O. McKay and the South Seas Mission." Improvement Era, April 1955, 223–25.

Muti, Paula F., and Sisi K. Muti. *Mosese L. Muti: A Man of Service*, 1911– 1993. Bountiful: self-published, 2016.

- Muti, Sisi, and Paula Muti, comps. *The Odyssey of the Sikas of Niua-toputapu, Tonga*. N.p., 2016. CHL.
- Naulu, Sosaia Hakaumoto. "Incidental Effects of Church Activity on Development, Landscapes and Culture: An Example from Tonga." Master's thesis, Brigham Young University, 1990.
- Neilson, Reid L., and Carson V. Teuscher, eds. Pacific Apostle: The 1920– 1921 Diary of Mormon Apostle David O. McKay in the Pacific Island Missions. Champaign: University of Illinois Press, 2020.
- Neilson, Reid, and Riley Moffat, eds. Tales from the World Tour: The 1895–1897 Travel Writings of Mormon Historian Andrew Jenson. Provo, UT: Religious Studies Center, Brigham Young University; Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 2012.

Nelson, John A. Mission Papers, 1914–1917. CHL.

"New Triple Combinations Available in Three Languages." *Ensign*, July 2007, 79.

- Nixon, Bert W., and Shirley B. Nixon. "The Nixons in Tonga: Liahona High School, 1962 January–1968 July." CHL.
- "Nuku'alofa Tonga Temple construction photographs, 1981–1983." CHL.
- "Nuku'alofa Tonga Temple historical resource file, 1981–1995." CHL.
- "Nuku'alofa Tonga Temple rededication services: Nuku'alofa, Tonga, 2007 November." CHL.
- Oborn, Clermont. Journal. 1920-22. BYU-Hawaii Archives.
- "Official report of the Tonga area conference held in the Liahona High School in Nuku'alofa, Tonga, February 24 and 25, 1976." CHL.
- Olson, Blair. Missionary journal of Ralph Dallas Olsen. Copy in possession of the authors.

"Open House in Tonga Attracts 40,000 Visitors." *Ensign*, February 2008, 79. "Pacific area administrative files, 1955–1974." CHL.

- Pack, Alice C., ed. *The Building Missionaries in Hawaii: 1960-1963*. Honolulu: Fisher, 1963.
- Pahulu, Liliane Akilisi. "The establishment of the L.D.S. Church in Tonga, circa 1963." CHL.
- Palmer, Spencer. *The Expanding Church.* Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 1978.
- Parkin, Lewis B. Papers 1917–1939. CHL.
- Pasi, Taniela M. Personal History. Circa 2015. CHL.

Rasmussen, Althen J. Journal, May-June 1921. CHL.

- Richter, Fa'aki Kihelotu 'Alatini. From Tonga to Zion: The Story of Fa'aki Kihelotu 'Alatini Richter or Faith and Prayer. Prepared by Ella Mae Judd. Phoenix, AZ: Polynesian Publications, 1991.
- ———. "Missionary Work in Tonga." In Proceedings, Second Annual Conference, Mormon History in the Pacific. Laie, HI: Mormon Pacific Historical Society, 1981, 49–64.
- Roberts, Liddell. Mission papers. CHL.

Rose, Ernest D. "Mission to Tonga." 1953. CHL.

Rutherford, Noel, ed. *Friendly Islands: A History of Tonga*. Melbourne: Oxford University Press, 1977.

- ———. Shirley Baker and the King of Tonga. London: Oxford University Press, 1971.
- Saltzgiver, Ryan. "Global Histories: Tonga." Salt Lake City: Intellectual Reserves, 2018.
- "School Work in Tonga." Improvement Era, July 1918, 827-29.
- Scott, F. Earl. "Educating the South Sea Islanders." *Improvement Era*, April 1921, 506-8.
- Seely, George W. Journal, 1910–1911. BYU–Hawaii Archives.
- Sekona, Harvalene. "Tonga: A Land Dedicated to God." *Ensign*, August 2014, 50–55.
- Shill, George W. Letters, 1895–1896. CHL. Transcript in possession of the authors.
- Shumway, Eric B. "Generosity of Soul: Reminiscences of Life among Polynesians." In *Pioneers in the Pacific*, edited by Grant Underwood, 33–44. Provo, UT: Religious Studies Center, Brigham Young University, 2005.
- ———. "A Heritage of Faith." Ensign, August 1995, 31–37.
- ———. "Our Tongan Immigrants: A Cultural Profile." BYU-Hawaii Archives.
- ———. Pilgrimage and Parable: The Memoirs of Eric B. Shumway. Orem, UT: n.p., forthcoming 2019.
- — "Problems in Oral History in Tonga." In *Proceedings, First Annual Conference, Mormon History in the Pacific, August 1–2, 1980,* 20–26.
 Laie, HI: Mormon Pacific Historical Society, August 1980.
- — "Tevita Muli Kinikini, Man of Faith." In *Proceedings, Sixth Annual Conference, Mormon History in the Pacific, March 2, 1985, 23–31.* Laie, HI: Mormon Pacific Historical Society, 1985.
- — "Tonga." In *Encyclopedia of Latter-day Saint History*, edited by Arnold K. Garr, Donald Q. Cannon, and Richard O. Cowan, 1252– 53. Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 2000.
- -----. "Tonga: A Heritage of Faith." Ensign, August 1995, 32-37.
- ———. "A Tongan Missionary Journal: History as Anecdote." In Proceedings, Third Annual Conference, Mormon History in the Pacific, April

10, 1982, 3-11. Laie, HI: Mormon Pacific Historical Society, April 1982. ———, comp. Tongan Saints: Legacy of Faith. Laie, HI: Institute for Polynesian Studies, 1991. -----, producer. Tuku Fonua: The Land Given to God. Nuku'alofa: The Government of the Kingdom of Tonga, 2007. BYU-Hawaii. Sika, Sione. "A Brief History of the LDS Church Schools Tonga." 1976. CHL. Smith, Jennie L. Notebook. Perry Special Collections. ———. "A Short History of My Life." 1916–1920. Perry Special Collections. Smith, Willard L. Journal, 1915–1920. Perry Special Collections. Smoot, Brigham. Journal. Perry Special Collections. Also CHL. -----. Letter to William O. Lee, August 1, 1891. CHL. Spencer, Franklin J. Mission papers 1938–1940, 1949–1951. CHL. Stone, Fred W. Journal 1926-1929, 1955-1959. CHL. ----. "This Is My Life." CHL. Stowell, Devont. Diary 1940. BYU-Hawaii Archives. Sutton, Bruce S. Lehi, Father of Polynesia: Polynesians Are Nephites. Orem, UT: Hawaiki, 2001. "Successful School Entertainment." Improvement Era, October 1919, 186-87. "Talks given at the 50th anniversary . . . Tongan Mission 1968." CHL. Taylor, Harvey L. "The Story of LDS Church Schools." Typescript, 2 vols. Prepared for the Church Commissioner of Education, 1971. Perry Special Collections. Teeples, Verl W. "History of missionary labors in Eua, 1939–1940." CHL. "Temples Dedicated in Samoa, Tonga." Ensign, October 1983, 75-77. Thorp, Malcom R. "The British Government and the Mormon Question, 1910-1922." Journal of Church and State 21, no. 2 (1979): 305-24. "Tonga Cyclone Brings Destruction, Strengthens Faith." Ensign, May 1982, 111-12. "Tonga Marks LDS Centennial with Nationwide Celebrations." Ensign, November 1991, 106.

"The Tongan Band." Improvement Era, August 1921, 943-44.

Tongan Mission History. CHL.

Tongan Mission Journals 1920-1925, 1933-1936. CHL.

Tongan Mission Presidents' Correspondence 1908-1925. CHL.

Tongan Mission Presidents' Files 1947-1962. CHL.

Tonga Nukuʻalofa Manuscript History and Historical Reports 1891–1976. CHL.

Tonga Nuku'alofa Mission Annual Historical Reports 1952–1978. CHL.

Tonga Nukuʻalofa Mission Annual Historical Reports, 1978–1979, 1988– 1989, 1991–1993, 1995–1996, 1998–2002, 2004–2007, 2014–2016.

CHL.

Tonga Nuku'alofa Mission General Minutes 1912-1970. CHL.

Tonga Nuku'alofa Mission missionary registers, 1930–1973. CHL.

Tonga Nuku'alofa Mission Publications, 1954-1973. CHL.

"Three Mormon Missionaries in South Sea Storm." *Improvement Era*, January 1925, 264–65.

Tyler, Arlean, and Anna Poʻuha. "History of the Latter-day Saints Tongan Building Program, 1955–1959." CHL.

- Tyler, Vernon Lynn. "A True Story of Faith in the Tongan Islands: Interviews with Tongan Mission President M. Vernon Coombs, Sister LaVera Coombs, Elder Eric Shumway." Salt Lake City: self-published, 1961. CHL; also BYU and BYU–Hawaii.

Vincent, Harris L. Mission Papers 1937-1940. Perry Special Collections.

- Waddoups, William A. "Traditions and Legends of the Polynesians." Improvement Era, October 1920, 1072–76.
- Weeks, Charles J., Jr. "The United States Occupation of Tonga, 1942– 1945: The Social and Economic Impact." *Pacific Historical Review* 56, no. 3 (1987): 399–426.
- Whitley, Colleen. "Thomas Farrar Whitley's Mission Photos of Tonga, 1935–1938." *BYU Studies* 48, no. 1 (2009): 89–121.

- Whitley, Colleen, and Thomas Farrar Whitley. I Make a Record of the Things Which I Have Both Seen and Heard: The Missionary Diaries and Papers of Thomas Farrar Whitley, Tonga, 1935–1938. Salt Lake City: self-published, 2004.
- Whitley, Thomas F. "Missionary Diaries of Thomas Farrar Whitley, Tonga 1935–1938." CHL.
- Wiberg, Reuben M. "Abstracts from the Journals of Reuben M. Wiberg, Mission President of the Tongan Mission, 1933–1936." In possession of the authors.
- ———. Conference Report, April 1937, 101–4.
- -----. Mission Journals, 1920-1925; 1933-1936. CHL.
- Wilding, Thomas P. "History of Thomas Preston Wilding." Typescript, 1988. In possession of the authors. Also in Perry Special Collections.Winn, William Frank. Diaries 1901–1914. CHL.
- Winward, Bryan. Record 1916–1917. BYU–Hawaii Archives.
- Wood, A. H. *A History and Geography of Tonga*. Auckland, New Zealand: Wilson & Horton, 1943.
- Woodworth, Charles. Papers 1948-2009. CHL.
- Woods, Fred E., and R. Devan Jensen, "We Rang the Bell": The Launch of Mormonism in Tonga." *Mormon Historical Studies* 18, no. 1 (2017): 43–63.
- Woods, Fred E., and R. Devan Jensen, with Katie Lambert, "The Church in Tonga." *LDS Living*, March/April 2017, 59–62, 64.
- Woods, Nani. Vava'u, Kingdom of Tonga: Winwards in Tonga, 1916–1919. N.p., 2007.
- Woods, Fred E., and Riley M. Moffat. "An Apostle Visits Tonga: The 1938 Mission of Apostle George Albert Smith." *Mormon Historical Studies* 19, no. 2 (2018): 61–83.
- "Work Progressing in the South Seas." *Improvement Era*, August 1928, 877–78.
- Young, Delworth Keith. "Liahona High School [Tonga]: Its Prologue and Development to 1965." Master's thesis, Utah State University, 1967.